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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 25 October 2016 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 

Mr N Penny



(Deputy Mayor)





Mrs H Lusty





Mr M Whittington





Mr K Ball





Mr B Thompson





Mrs N Holloway





Ms. A Lapington 

(Town Clerk)





Mr C Haine



(Administrative Assistant)




Mr A Clarke 

 

(Minute Taker)
Also present were Dist. Cllr Roger James Forest of Dean District Council 
In the absence of the Mayor, the meeting was chaired by Cllr Penny.
Public Forum 

No Members of the public were present.
80. To note apologies  

Apologies were noted from Cllrs P Kay (Mayor), Allaway-Martin, C Elsmore, E Elsmore, Hale & Baird.
PC Leanne Sterry and County Cllr. McMahon also sent apologies

Cllr. Penny took the opportunity to acknowledge Cllr. C Elsmore’s 30 year anniversary of serving the Town Council, and thanked him on behalf of the Council for his hard work and commitment.

81. To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Holloway declared a personal interest in Agenda item 5 (Christmas lights).

82. To allow dispensation requests
There were no dispensation requests

83. To approve the minutes of 27 September 2016 

It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 27 September 2016 be accepted.




Proposed: Cllr Penny


Seconded: Cllr Holloway

On being put to the vote the proposal was a\greed unanimously

84. To raise matters arising from the meeting 27 September 2016

The Clerk reported that the accounts for September 2016 had now been reconciled.
85. To hear the report from the Police
The Police Report was noted. Cllr. Ball sought clarification of incident listed at Fir Trees, Palmers East and the Clerk confirmed that this was not related to speeding.

Cllr. Holloway expressed concerns of the sexual offences reported. Cllr. Ball also raised concerns that detection rates seemed disappointingly low. 
86. To note reports from District and County Councillors
Cllr James said he was pleased to report that the planning application for an Aldi store in Coleford had been approved by the District Council.  He thanked the Town Council for their support and speaking in favour of the application. However he cautioned that there may yet be an appeal.
Cllr James said he had recently chaired a meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee about fracking.  The view of the Committee was to support opposition to fracking.  The Committee’s report will go to the Forest of Dean District Council meeting in December and final views will be reflected in their submission to the County Council’s draft minerals plan.

Cllr James said the Scrutiny Committee had also discussed the proposed Public Space Protection Order in Bream.  He said while members supported the local shepperding traditions, those longstanding rights also came with responsibilities and these had been lacking.  He said it had been recommended that the PSPO be enforced by the District Council and that an additional street warden be employed to ensure it is enforced.  Cllr James said that similar problems were being experienced elsewhere in the Forest and further recommendations were being considered.

Cllr Ball asked if the District Council was considering any further actions to control wild boar.  Cllr James said another two marksmen had been added to the culling exercise but it was clear that culling was not working as boar numbers continued to rise.  He said no Scrutiny exercise had been carried out yet but there was potential for this and future involvement of DEFRA.  However he cautioned that this was a problem with no easy answers.

Cllr Holloway asked if any protection could be given to cemeteries, she said boar had caused damage right up to the gate of Mile End cemetery.  Cllr James said there was a cattle grid at the gate, but it was up to individuals to ensure access points were secure.  He added that the Forestry Commission only have responsibility for the statutory forest not the towns.  

Cllr Penny thanked Cllr James and Coleford District Councillors for their support of the Aldi planning application.
Cllr C Elsmore submitted the meetings he had attended 

3 October 


Scrutiny Committee

4 October



Community Transport Committee

5 October



Member Development

11 October


Planning Committee

13 October


Cabinet meeting

13 October


Glos. CC Bus Transport

15 October


Cabinet Meeting

17 October


Environment |Scrutiny

20 October


Full Council Meeting

87. To agree payments

Councillors noted the list of payments for October 2016 (totalling £19,240.25) presented by the Clerk. The Clerk said the pension payment had arrived late and a payment of £ 874.69 should also be agreed. It was proposed that the payments be made. 




Proposed: Cllr. Ball



Seconded: Cllr. Holloway.
On being put to the vote the proposal was unanimously agreed.

88. To agree petty cash payments

Clarification from Cllr Ball was sought on some entries in respect of expenses, and the Clerk was able to confirm the details.

It was proposed that that the petty cash payments for October 2016 should be approved.





Proposed: Cllr Penny


Seconded:  Cllrs. Ball and Thompson

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

89. To note the cash book & the bank reconciliation 

Councillors noted the cash book and bank reconciliation for October 2016

90. To note the monthly budget figures

Councillors noted the monthly budget figures for October 2016, and Cllr. Penny particularly pleased to note that the expenditure was a healthily 50% and income at 114% of budget.  All unanimously agreed that the Council’s finances were in a strong position compared to budget expenditure.  
91. To note the in house audit report 
Cllr. Holloway stated that her report had identified some second signatures missing and suggested improvements to BACS payment system. The Clerk reported on a newly introduced ‘entry specific’ BACS recording system, which will significantly improve tracking payments.

Cllr Penny reiterated the need for the central column on the audit report form to specifically record either ‘correct’ or ‘error’, and the importance of this information.

Councillors noted the in house audit report carried out in October 2016.

92. To register the amendment to Standing Orders re the Bells Field Implementation 

Committee

Cllr Penny registered the amendment to Standing Orders to include the new committee of Bells Field Implementation Committee.  The Town Clerk clarified councillors were able to submit comments and the amendment will be voted on and included in Standing Orders next month.
93. To decide whether to support the Forest of Dean Safety Liaison Group Road 


Safety Project 

Cllr Penny invited comments on the request from the Forest of Dean Road Safety Liaison Group to seek contributions from town and parish councils to support this Group, in respect of the ‘I care’ Project and Campaign through its ‘I care’ stickers and promotion.

Cllr Penny proposed that a contribution of £250.00 be made by the Council.



Proposed: Cllr Penny


Seconded: Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

94. To agree a representative to the Mile End Crossroad meeting called by GCC Cllr 

McMahon

Cllr Penny expressed disappointment that the Council had learnt about this meeting, and not been formally invited.  The Clerk reported that she had raised this matter with GCC Cllr McMahon, registering the Town Council’s disappointment not to have been invited.
Cllr. Penny stated the importance of the Council being represented at the meeting Cllrs. Holloway & Thompson offered to attend.

Cllr Penny reminded Councillors that no agreement had been taken by the Council on the installation of traffic lights but it had raised with GCC Highways concern that residents’ views be fully taken into account and the issue of the rat runs be taken seriously should traffic lights be installed. 
95. To agree to request a meeting with Mark Harper MP to raise matters relating to 

the parish 
Cllr Ball stated that he felt there had been disappointing, disengagement from Mark Harper and that the Town Council should seek to re-engage through inviting him to a special meeting. Councillors asked to send suggested items to the Clerk, to be passed to Mr Harper in advance.





Proposed: Cllr Ball



Seconded: Cllr. Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

96. To note & agree the decisions & recommendation of the Bells Field Implementation Committee

Items 1-8 of the Bells Field Implementation Committee held on 4 October were noted and agreed.






Proposed: Cllr Ball



Seconded:   Cllr. Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

97. To agree to the recommendations of Events & Marketing Committee

The decisions of the Events & Marketing Committee held on 11 October were noted and agreed






Proposed: Cllr Penny



Seconded:   Cllr. Ball

Cllr. Holloway abstained. On being put to the vote the proposal was unanimously agreed.

98. To agree to the recommendations of the Public Safety Committee

The decisions of the Public Safety Committee held on 11 October were noted and agreed




Proposed: Cllr Holloway



Seconded:   Cllr. Whittington

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

99. To agree to the recommendations of the Amenities Committee

The decisions of the Amenities Committee held on 18 October were noted and agreed

Cllr. Thompson thanked for his for his preparation of the scheduled work for the Clock Tower.  





Proposed: Cllr Holloway



Seconded:   Cllr. Whittington

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

District Cllr James left the meeting at 19:40pm

100. To agree the recommendations of the Finance and Office Committee

The decisions of the Finance and Office Committee held on 18 October were noted and agreed.

The Clerk emphasised Item 7 and to remind Councillors that all email correspondence was open to public scrutiny and to be mindful, following official protocols at all times.  





Proposed: Cllr Penny



Seconded: Cllr. Lusty 

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

101. To refer the recommendation of the Parish Viewing to the appropriate 




committee 

Cllr Penny invited comments and proposed that recommendations were taken forward by respective Committees, recognising that some of the work identified was already underway.





Proposed: Cllr Penny



Seconded:   Cllr. Holloway 
On being put to the vote the proposal was a\greed unanimously

102. To note the decisions of the Planning Committee. 

The decisions of the Planning Committee held on 27 September and 11 October 2016 were noted.

103. To have an update on the proposed changes at Lakers School 

Cllr Ball reported that he had been informed that the interim Executive Board and Head were to remain until the academy status has been resolved. 
104. To note the report from the Coleford Twinning Association (CTA)
Cllr. Penny updated, in Cllr Baird’s absence, that Cllr Kay had attended a ‘fish and chip’ supper event in France, with 150 plus attending, and that the CTA was encouragingly growing in numbers.  Next event scheduled for 7 November in the Old Magistrate’s Court.

105. To agree to in principal take on the future management of the NDP if accepted 


by public referendum 

Cllr Penny proposed that the Council took overall responsibility for the NDP. Cllr Ball emphasised the importance for this to be linked to the Council’s 4 Year Plan.



Proposed: Cllr Penny



Seconded:  Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

106. To note the minutes of, and hear report from, the NDP Steering Group.

The decisions of the NDP Steering Group held in October were noted.  The Clerk stated that the NDP would become a Statutory Document if it was accepted by the referendum and the planning authority would become bound by it. 
107. To note reports from members



Cllr. Penny reported:

29 September

Attended first meeting of the Police Stop and Search scrutiny panel







Meeting with Management at Suntory, where assurances about the 





future of the factory were given
2 October



Assisting with TIC stand at Forest Showcase

4 October



Coleford Business Association Meeting

6 October



Visit to GWAAC base to hand over cheque for Mayor's Charity

12 October


Meeting with LRS regarding Coleford restructuring

13 October
 

Delivered letters for Bells Field Inform session

14 October


Delivered a presentation on 'Making Coleford a Visitor Destination' to




Newent Business Association

15 October


Skate / Bike Park consultation at Town House

15 October


Attended the Forest Faddle event

20 October


peaking in support of the Aldi application at FODDC meeting

22 October


Bells Field public inform event at Town House

23 October


Attended the FOD Sea Cadets Trafalgar Day parade on behalf of 






Cllr Kay

25th October


Meeting with Orchard Trust re Bells Field

Cllr. Baird reported:

28 September

GAPTC training day

28 September.

NDP Steering Group

30 September.

NDP Steering Group 

10 October


Twinning Association

19 October


NDP Steering Group
Cllr. Thompson reported:









CBA Meetings









Coleford Market Activity







 

Clock Tower Activity

Cllr. Lusty reported:








Attendance at Angus Buchanan VC Memorial Recreation Ground 








Trustee

Cllr. Holloway reported:






  

WW1 Activities







  

Christmas Lights activities

Cllr. C Ellsmore reported:
28 September.

NDP Group

30 September

NDP Group

30 September

Coleford Business Club

4 October



Health Forum

8 October



Doctor’s Participation Group
19 October


NDP Group
20 October


CAP Meeting

Cllr. E Ellsmore reported:
4 October



Health Forum
8 October



Doctor’s Participation Group

108. To note the Clerks Report

Councillors noted the Clerk’s Report.  The Clerk was particularly pleased to report that the Valuation Agency had revalued KGV Recreation Ground, with a significant reduction and saving for the Council.

109. To note correspondence

Councillors noted the correspondence list for the month of October

Cllr. Penny reported that Stroud Town Council had added its support to the Gloucestershire County Council’s ‘Minerals’ Report’ which strengthens the case against fracking, proposing that this be discussed further by the Planning Committee.

Cllr Holloway sought clarification regarding the Age Concern letter, and the Clerk explained it was regarding their disappointment that their grant application had been rejected.  
The public and press were asked to leave. (none present)

In Committee.

110. To note the decisions of the Bells Field Implementation Committee and agree 


a new member 

Councillors noted the decisions made by the Bells Field Working Group Report, and it was proposed that Cllr. Lusty be appointed as an additional member.




Proposed:  Cllr Penny



Seconded:  Cllr. Holloway
On being put to the vote, it was carried unanimously.
111. To appoint the architect, structural engineer & ecological contractors for Bells 


Field 

It was proposed that the recommendation of the Bells Field Implementation Committee be agreed 




Proposed: Cllr. Thompson


Seconded:  Cllr. Lusty

On being put to the vote, the motion was carried unanimously.

112.  Finance and Office Committee
Councillors noted items 10-13 of this Committee’s Report, and it was proposed that the recommendations be approved.





Proposed:  Cllr. Penny




Seconded:   Cllr. Holloway
On being put to the vote, the motion was carried unanimously.

The Meeting closed at 8.18pm
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